
	Minutes

The University of Toledo

41st Meeting of the Board of Trustees
Monday, January 24, 2011
Student Union Room 2592
1:00 p.m.


	The forty-first meeting of The University of Toledo Board of Trustees was held on Monday, January 24, 2011, on the Main Campus in Student Union Room 2592.  Chair C. William Fall called the meeting to order at 1:00 p.m.  Ms. Joan Stasa, Assistant to the President for Board Affairs, recorded the minutes.  


	CALL TO ORDER



	The following Board members were in attendance:

Carroll L. Ashley

C. William Fall
Heather M. Griffin, Student Trustee

Joseph C. High

S. Amjad Hussain
William C. Koester
Linda N. Mansour

Susan Palmer

Sharon Speyer
John S. Szuch
Baldemar Velasquez
Joseph H. Zerbey, IV

The following Board members were absent:

Treyken M. Addison, Student Trustee

Susan E. Gilmore

Richard B. McQuade, Jr.
A quorum of the Board was constituted.

The following individuals were also in attendance:
Aaron Baker, Assistant VP Government Relations
Jamie Barlowe, Professor and Chair Women’s Studies
Karen Bjorkman, Dean/DUP of Astronomy/College of Natural Sciences and 

     Mathematics
Frank Calzonetti, VP Research and Economic Development
Meghan Cunningham, Interim Media Relations Specialist

David Cutri, Director Internal Audit
David Dabney, VP Finance
Robert Demory, Controller
Michael Dowd, Associate Professor/Chair Economics
Johnnie Early, Dean College of Pharmacy

Dean Fadel, Public Affairs Advocates’ Consultant
Marcie Ferguson, Strategic Plan Coordinator
Jeffrey P. Gold, Chancellor and Executive VP Biosciences and Health Affairs/
     Dean of the College of Medicine

Lloyd A. Jacobs, President
Marcia King-Blandford, Assistant Vice Provost
Christopher Kirkpatrick, Reporter for The Blade
Patsy Komuniecki, Vice Provost Graduate Affairs/Dean
Chuck Lehnert, Interim Director for Scott Park Campus for Energy and 

     Innovation/VP Facilities and Construction
Dennis Lettman, Dean of UCollege Degree Program
William Logie, Interim Chief Transition Officer/VP Human Resources and 
     Campus Safety

Ronald McGinnis, Medical Director UTMC/Associate Dean Clinical Affairs
William McMillen, Interim Provost and Executive VP for Academic 

     Affairs/Chief of Staff/VP Government Relations
Diane Miller, Associate Director Incubator/Director Federal Initiatives
Peter Papadimos, VP and General Counsel

Kaye Patten Wallace, VP Student Affairs

Mary Powers, Faculty Senate President
Ben Pryor, Assistant Vice Provost UT Learning Ventures
Matthew Rubin, President Student Government
Scott Scarborough, Interim VP and Executive Director UTMC/Sr. VP for 
     Finance and Administration
Joan Stasa, Assistant to the President for Board Affairs
Daniel Steinbock, Interim Dean College of Law

Jon Strunk, Media Relations Manager
Kathy Vasquez, Associate VP Government Relations
Kevin West, Interim Vice Provost for Faculty Affairs/Sr. Director Faculty 

     Labor Relations/Interim Director Office of Institutional Diversity

	ATTENDANCE



	Chair Fall requested a motion to waive the reading of the minutes from the November 29, 2010 Board meeting and accept them as written.  A motion was received from Trustee Koester and seconded by Trustee Hussain.  The meeting minutes were approved by the Board members present.

	APPROVAL OF MEETING MINUTES


	Chair Fall requested a motion to approve the Consent Agenda items as listed on the agenda.  A motion was received by Trustee Palmer, seconded by Trustee High, and approved by the Board members.  
	APPROVAL OF CONSENT AGENDA



	President Jacobs began his report by speaking about the computer glitch identified last week which caused some members of the UT community to see a sudden backlog of charges applied to their bank accounts.  He apologized for the inconvenience and indicated that work is being done to resolve the situation.  The glitch caused UT systems to hold up a large number of pending transactions dating back to September 2010 without completion.  UT is working with financial institutions to get any overdraft fees waived for all accounts affected.
Dr. Jacobs made a slightly more formal report than has been his habit at previous meetings.  He reported that Higher Education finds itself at the intersection of two great societal trends, two forces which together have the potential to change Higher Education permanently.  The first is the fiscal situation of this and other states, and the country at large.  The second is a broadside attack on the fundamental value equation that has existed for Higher Education for decades, perhaps a century.

The fiscal situation is summarized well by these comments from colleagues at the University of Michigan: “State support of public universities, on a per student basis, has been declining for over two decades; it was at the lowest level in 25 years even before the current economic crisis, which has caused state after state to further reduce appropriations for higher education, with cuts ranging as high as 20 percent to 30 percent.” (Paul N. Courant, James J. Duderstadt, and Edie N. Goldenberg - http://chronicle.com/article/A-Plan-to-Save-Americas/63358/).

This is not an Ohio phenomenon.  Indeed, Ohio is better off than many states, notably California, Illinois, and Nevada.  Nevertheless, Ohio is faced with a significant projected shortfall, with estimates ranging from $8 billion to $12 billion.  I do not believe that Higher Education will be spared the impact of this shortfall.

The University of Toledo has begun the early phase of formulation for its FY12 budget.  Significant change may be required.  We must consider all options, ranging from a shortened work week to significant outsourcing.

We have asked the institution and units comprising it to consider a minus 20% scenario.  Perhaps the word “menu” would serve better than scenario: no one hopes more fervently than me that only some of what is on the menu will be needed.  Still, thinking through that menu is important.  We must take it seriously.  We have asked all five unions to discuss concessions as FY12 develops.  We have set workgroups and budget hearings.  Ultimately, we will produce a balanced budget for FY12.

More ominous even than this bleak budgetary picture are the increasingly persistent questions:  Is the current business model for Higher Education sustainable? 

And more fearfully: Is the value proposition valid?  Are dollars spent on Higher Education well spent or wasted?  

The University of Toledo and this Board must, in my opinion, become part of this debate, or ultimately become victim to the beliefs of others.  

Let me quote from Robert Atwell.  “The cost of operating colleges and universities are rising at unsustainable rates, with few incentives for increasing productivity and plenty of incentives to raise student fees.”

Consistent with this assertion, tuition, even at state supported institutions, has been rising at approximately twice the general rate of inflation for more than a decade.  We are very close to pricing ourselves out of our market.  Indeed, in a recent poll, 17% of students stated they would not seek a college education as it no longer makes economic sense.  If we respond to state cuts with tuition increases to fill the gap, we will almost certainly pass the price point for our student demography, with disastrous results.

Even more distressing is a major increase in recent months of criticism which suggests that students are not learning, that a university education is money wasted.  Mark Taylor of Columbia University, a recent visitor to our campus, asserts in his recent book:  “The quality of Higher Education is declining; colleges and universities are not adequately preparing students for life in a rapidly changing and increasing competitive world.” 

And then, this past week Higher Education received a damning report from Richard Arum and Josipa Roksa in a new book entitled, "Academically Adrift: Limited Learning on College Campuses."

Two thousand and three hundred undergraduates from 24 schools were evaluated using a tool called, The College Learning Assessment; they stated:  “After two years in college, 45% of students showed no significant gains in learning; after four years, 36% showed little change.”  

Students spent 50% less time studying compared with students a few decades ago, the research shows.

This new work is entirely consistent with what universities have been hearing from industry CEO’s for several years: that university graduates are unequipped to work in teams, ill equipped for problem solving, and inadequate in communication skills.

So at exactly the moment of great fiscal stress, the fundamental value of a college or university education is being questioned.  Can we blame legislators and governors for being confused, or less than enthusiastic about further funding of Higher Education?  What should our response at The University of Toledo be to this situation?  Shall we criticize The College Learning Assessment as the wrong tool?  Or examine the educational attainment of those who serve in Ohio’s General Assembly?  Or shall we work together to offer solutions?

We have a wonderful faculty and committed students.  The work ethic is still alive here in the upper Midwest.  We are already solving these problems.  We are leading the country in the restoration of the value proposition for Higher Education.   We must carry forward with this work.

	PRESIDENT’S REPORT


	Chairman Fall did not have a report.
	CHAIRMAN’S

REPORT

	Academic and Student Affairs Committee Chair Zerbey invited Mr. Bill Logie to present the Personnel Action Reports for January 24.  Mr. Logie recommended approval of the reports as presented.  Chairman of the Board Fall requested a motion to approve the reports.  A motion was received from Trustee Hussain, seconded by Trustee Palmer, and approved by all members of the Board.
	ACADEMIC 
AND STUDENT AFFAIRS COMMITTEE


	The Audit Committee did not have a report.
	AUDIT COMMITTEE



	Trustee Amjad Hussain, Chair of the Clinical Affairs Committee, presented the meeting minutes for the December Committee meeting.  He requested the Board accept the minutes as presented.  Chairman of the Board Fall requested a motion to accept the meeting minutes.  A motion was received by Trustee Hussain, seconded by Trustee Koester, and accepted by all Board members at the meeting.

	CLINICAL AFFAIRS COMMITTEE



	President Jacobs introduced Mr. Dean Fadel to the Board as an independent contractor for UT for the last four years.  Mr. Fadel lives and works in Columbus and is a native of Toledo.  He has been watching the political transition in Columbus and provided the Board with a general overview of what has transpired to date.  A comparison of 127th, 128th, and 129th General Assemblies showing the Republican and Democratic sides of the Ohio House and Ohio Senate were displayed.  The state political leadership was discussed for years 2003-2006, 2007-2010 and for upcoming 2011-2014. Current Republican and Democratic House and Senate leadership was reviewed with the Board with local area participants high-lighted.  Other Northwest Ohio State Senators included Senator Mark Wagoner (R-Toledo), and Senate Cliff Hite (R-Findlay).  The following Committees were discussed by Mr. Fadel:
· Ohio House Finance Committee

· House Finance: Health and Human Services Sub Committee

· House Finance: Higher Education Sub Committee

· House Finance: Agriculture and Natural Resources Sub Committee
· House Finance: Primary and Secondary Education Sub Committee
· House Finance: Transportation Sub Committee
· Ohio House Health and Aging Committee

Mr. Fadel cited the following points for the State’s approximately $8-10 billion shortfall:

· Decreased tax revenue

· Reliance on one-time revenue

· Unemployment compensation fund shortfall

· Increased Medicaid population

· Over-burdened prison system

Additional topics Mr. Fadel covered included facts about Ohio, JobsOhio, Privatization, Downsizing Government, and the Office of Health Transformation.  The State is also looking at tuition differentiation, purchasing collaborations with other institutions, and giving institutions the authority to charge different tuition in different colleges.

Ms. Diane Miller, who recently returned from the World Future Energy Summit in Abu Dhabi, was asked to update the Board on the delegation’s visit. Ms. Miller reported that the WFES is a convening of world leaders who share their commitment to renewable energy and sustainable development.  MASDAR is the major sponsor of the Summit which includes plenary and concurrent sessions.  Estimates indicate that there were over 25,000 attendees and approximately 500 exhibits.  Ms. Miller stated that Abu Dhabi is developing as the global center for advanced renewable energy and sustainable development.  They host the International Renewable Energy Agency and MASDAR City and Institute.  UT is working to stay connected with Abu Dhabi in these areas and Ms. Miller read the following points as the purpose of their trip.
· Elevate UT’s stature as an international leaders in advanced renewable energy and the environment

· Develop relationships with the MASDAR Institute of Science and Technology, Zayed University and UT

· Promote UT’s research and academic programs

· Develop new partnerships with universities, industry and research centers throughout the world

· Recruit students

Ms. Miller mentioned the UT delegation that attended the Summit and provided the Board with information about the many world leaders who also attended.  She reported that local company First Solar was short listed for the 2011 Zayed Future Energy Prize for its commitment to solar energy and the development of more efficient thin film solar modules.  First Solar was nominated by The University of Toledo.
The U.S. Pavilion was sponsored by the U.S. Department of Commerce and The University of Toledo was the only U.S. university with its own booth.  The UT booth provided information on research collaboration, degree programs, doing business in Ohio, the Scott Park Campus of Energy and Innovation, and the Clean and Alternative Energy Incubator.  This is the third year UT has participated in the Summit.  In recognition of UT’s presence and research, an article and photo about UT was profiled in WFES Daily News.  High-lighted was Dr. Isabel Escobar’s desalination research in the Middle east covered in the Fall 2010 edition of UT Discovers.
Ms. Miller also discussed the development of academic collaborations and promising prospects developed at the Summit, as well as next steps.  

Board Chairman Fall presented Dr. Jacobs with a work of art made from the sands of the United Arab Emirates, which was sent as a gift to the University of Toledo from Zayed University.  Mr. Fall read from a letter sent by Provost at Zayed University, Dr. Dan Johnson, reading that “All of us at ZU send our best wishes to you and The University of Toledo community.”  The art work was presented to the UT delegation attending the World Future Energy Summit in Abu Dhabi, January 17, 2011.  


	EXTERNAL AFFAIRS COMMITTEE



	Finance Committee Chair William Koester reported that at the December Committee meeting the First Quarter FY 2011 financial results were reviewed and the budget development process for FY 2012 was discussed.

	FINANCE COMMITTEE

	Dr. Jacobs remarked that the Strategic Plan: Directions 2007 document has guided the institution over the last few years and has served us well.  The UT Mission Statement has not changed, the UT vision has not changed, the UT value system has not changed, and UT’s commitment to student centeredness has not changed, but the world around UT has changed dramatically.  This new Strategic Plan has been characterized as a recalibration, recommitment, and setting our sights more greatly on the external world and how it effects the institution.
The Co-Conveners of the Strategic Plan Committee of the Whole, Dr. Jamie Barlowe and Mr. Chuck Lehnert reviewed with the Board the process used for recalibration of the document.  Mr. Lehnert reported that extensive participation from many stakeholders was invaluable in the development of Directions 2011.  Dr. Barlowe guided the Board through all the meetings involved in this nearly year-long project.  The transparency of the process was reviewed by Mr. Lehnert.  It was mentioned that having our Strategic Plan approved and operational for nearly a year prior to the site visit of the Higher Learning Commission in 2012 is very important.  The following main goals of the Plan were reviewed:
· Goal 1 – Undergraduate and Academic Programs

· Goal 2 – Graduate and Processional Academic Programs

· Goal 3 – Research, Technology Transfer and Incubation

· Goal 4 – Learning Environment

· Goal 5 – Health Care Access and Delivery

· Goal 6 – Outreach and Global Engagement

Chairman Fall requested a motion for approval of the Strategic Plan:  Directions 2011.  The motion was received by Trustee Koester and seconded by Trustee Palmer.  Mr. Fall requested a roll call vote:  Mr. Ashley, yes; Mr. Fall, yes; Mr. High, yes; Dr. Hussain, yes; Mr. Koester, yes; Ms. Mansour, yes; Ms. Palmer, yes; Ms. Speyer, yes; Mr. Szuch, yes; Mr. Velasquez, yes; and, Mr. Zerbey, yes. The vote was unanimous for approval of the Strategic Plan.

Dr. Jacobs thanked everyone involved in the process including the members of the Board, the students, the faculty, the administration, community participants and especially Dr. Barlowe, Mr. Lehnert, and Ms. Marcie Ferguson. Several Trustees echoed Dr. Jacobs’ thanks.  Chairman Fall thanked the Ad Hoc Strategic Planning Committee of the Board and Trustee McQuade as Chairman of the Committee, as well as Committee Community Member Mr. Harry Shaw for his helpful input.

	STRATEGIC PLANNING COMMITTEE



	The Trusteeship and Governance Committee Chair, Trustee Joseph High, reported that the newer UT Trustees completed their orientation on January 20. 
Mr. High brought forward the revised Board of Trustees’ Bylaw 3364-01-03:  Committees of the Board.  The Board members were in agreement with the suggested changes.  Chairman Fall requested a motion to approve the Bylaw as presented.  A motion was received from Trustee Koester, seconded by Trustee Palmer, and approved by all Trustees present at the meeting.

	TRUSTEESHIP AND GOVERNANCE 

COMMITTEE


	No Executive Session was called.

	EXECUTIVE SESSION


	There being no further business before the Board, Chair Fall adjourned the meeting at 2:40 p.m.
	ADJOURNMENT
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